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Thank you for your letter on 3 April regarding Live Music Protection in Wales.
(Petition P-05-756)

The petition addresses two related areas; the agent of change principle and the use of
legislation to allow for recognition of areas of cultural significance for music.

Existing policy in Planning Policy Wales already has a similar approach to the agent of
change principle, in saying that new uses should not be introduced into an area without
consideration of the existing uses. Ensuring effective noise mitigation is implemented as
part of a new development, where appropriate, is also part of this approach. It is also
already open to local planning authorities to consider the compatibility of uses in areas and
afford appropriate protection where they consider it necessary, as part of their Local
Development Plans. National policy does not however, explicitly reference the agent of
change principle or the cultural significance of live music venues in this regard.

In England there was a commitment given in the UK Government's Housing White Paper
(published 7 February 2017) to amend the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) in
England to emphasise that account should be taken of existing businesses, such as music
venues. This followed earlier changes to secondary legislation made in England to allow a
number of commercial types of uses to be converted into residential properties without the
need for planning permission, a change which has caused problems for live music venues
in England. These changes to secondary legislation were not made in Wales and planning
permission is still required before the commercial uses of buildings can be changed into
residential ones.

Officials have met with the Music Venue Trust and other stakeholders to discuss the agent
of change principle as part of the review of Planning Policy Wales. The challenges facing
live music venues are acknowledged as well as the role these activities play in our cultural
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experience and in fostering creativity in the music sector. Ways in which this can be better
reflected as part of Planning Policy Wales are currently being considered.

My officials in the creative sector team are also looking at other, non-legislative measures to
support grassroots music venues and are speaking to local authorities, venue owners and
industry stakeholders to understand their requirements better.
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